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TESTIMONY OF ELISABETH BABCOCK, PRESIDENT & CEO 
AT ECONOMIC MOBILITY PATHWAYS,
IN SUPPORT OF LIFTING THE CAP ON KIDS IN THE TAFDC PROGRAM
March 5, 2019
Chairwoman Khan, Chairwoman Chang-Diaz and Members of the Committee on Children, Families and Persons with Disabilities, thank you for the opportunity to speak about the family cap and to request that you give a favorable report to H104 and S37 which repeal this harmful state policy.
EMPath is a poverty disrupting organization that transforms lives by helping people move out of poverty and provides the tools to help other organizations and institutions to do the same. We provide emergency shelter and transitional housing as well as economic mobility mentoring and support services to 1,400 people annually. Today, there are more families in deep poverty than there are families getting Transitional Aid to Families with Dependent Children (TAFDC). As a state, we must provide more support to families struggling to work their way out of poverty rather than demonize them. 
As you have heard from others, lifting the family cap on kids would result in approximately $100 more a month in assistance (per child) to families on TAFDC. The research on child development is unequivocal: an increase of $100 a month in a family’s budget has demonstrable impacts on child outcomes. It boosts child test scores in math and reading by an average of six percent—and even more for children in poverty. It is well-established that extreme poverty causes children long-term cognitive, emotional and physical health challenges including negatively impacting their ability to form critical executive functioning skills which are necessary for success throughout all stages of life.   For a child in poverty, slightly more income in the house can make the difference between academic success and failure. And for Massachusetts, it can bring us a step closer to snapping generational poverty.

For a parent, having an extra $100 per month can allow them to provide food and clothing for their family.  This small increase can alleviate the situational stress parents experience while trying to meet their children’s basic needs. This kind of toxic stress from poverty can make it difficult for them to exhibit the goal directed behavior that is necessary for getting and keeping a job.  We know from our experience with the families in our programs that parents cannot focus on work and/or advancing their education and training if they are trying to figure out how to diaper their baby, buy basic necessities like toilet paper and dish soap and access food and transportation. 
The evidence is clear. This is a failed policy that doesn’t accomplish what it intended and continues to harm the most vulnerable children in the Commonwealth by pushing them further into poverty. I urge the Committee to provide your full support to lift the family cap.
Thank you very much.
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